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To all Members of the Society:

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING AND PRESIDENTIAL ADDRESS

You are invited to attend the Annual General Meeting of the Society and Presidential Address.  
The meeting will take place at EY’s Manchester office on Thursday 22 March 2018 at 9:30am.
AGM AGENDA

1.
Apologies for Absence

2.
Welcome – Mike Thomas
3.
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at St. George’s Hall, Liverpool on Friday 31 March 2017
4.
Annual Report and Accounts for 2017
5.
Officers and Members of the Society in 2017
6.
Election of Officers and Members of the Society 2018
7. 
Presidential Address – Mike Thomas, Grant Thornton
GUEST SPEAKERS  

8.
Carolyn Williamson, CIPFA Junior Vice President and Director of Corporate Resources, Hampshire County Council
9.
Vincent Rezzouk-Hammachi, Senior Manager, Mazars
10.
Andrew Lightfoot, Deputy Chief Executive, GMCA
11.
Lee Yale-Helms, Director of Finance, Doncaster Children’s Services Trust
12.
Event Close – Mike Thomas
Venue details – EY office, 2 St. Peter’s Square, Manchester, M2 3DF
AGENDA ITEM 3
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE NORTH WEST SOCIETY OF CIPFA

St. George’s Hall, Liverpool - Friday 31 March 2017
Agenda

1.
Attendance

There were 42 members present, with seven apologies for absence received.
2.
Welcome
The current Chair and President of the Society, Shaer Halewood, welcomed attendees to the event.
3.
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at Parr Hall, Warrington on Friday 18 March 2016
The minutes were approved without amendment.  

4. 
North West Society Constitutional Changes
Shaer Halewood presented a proposal to revise the existing Society constitution.  Shaer explained the main changes included: the introduction of a Junior Vice President position to reflect CIPFA’s national Council; clarification that the President, Vice President and Junior Vice President will serve for two years upon election; and the clarification that co-opted members of Council will not have voting rights, to ensure non-CIPFA members cannot vote on CIPFA business.  

The proposed changes were accepted.
5. 
Annual Report and Accounts for 2016
The Annual Report was received. Shaer paid tribute to the hard work of the Society Officers and volunteers in the groups and sections, and also to sponsors for making our events accessible to as many people as possible.  Shaer outlined some of the key successes in the region which included:  Ian Coleman receiving the Hedley Marshall Award; winning the 2016 Regional Innovation Award; and being shortlisted for the PQ Student Awards in 2017.

The Annual Accounts were circulated to all members for comment. Shaer highlighted the £1.7k deficit made in the year which was due to Council made decisions to host a free pre-conference event and fund a student revision course for the benefit of Members.  
6. 
Election of Officers and Members of the Society 2017
The President informed the meeting that following the recent nominations and there being no other nominations the following officers were elected to serve on the Council for 2017-18:

President 

Mike Thomas, Grant Thornton

Vice President

Stephanie Donaldson, Merseytravel

Junior Vice President

Andrew Buck, Liverpool City Council

Honorary Secretary

Nicholas Atlay, Homes and Communities Agency

Honorary Treasurer

Liga Babikir, Wigan Council

Honorary Auditor

Steve Kenyon, Bury MBC

Having been properly nominated in 2016 as Corporate Members for a two year term, eight members will continue on Council for the coming year: Rebecca Davis, Simon Rafaelli, Steve Freeman, Carol McDonnell and Jeremy Valentine. Mike Owen has resigned as a corporate member. 

By way of the constitution up to 12 members can be elected as Corporate Members of the Society. Having been properly nominated it is recommended the following members serve on Council for two years from 2017: 

Chris Pyke 

Ian Coleman 

David Taylor-Smith 

Jen Pope 

Richard Lee 

Jayne Stephenson

Following the changes to individual roles it was recognised that bank signatories would need to be changed accordingly.
7. 
Presidential Address – Mike Thomas
The incoming Chair and President of the Society addressed attendees, outlining his vision for the future of the Society against the current economic climate.

This concluded the formal business for the AGM.
8.
Guest speakers
Andrew Burns, CIPFA Vice President and Director of Finance and Resources, Staffordshire County Council
Andrew gave an update on CIPFA related business, outlining some of their key areas of focus which have included shaping Brexit conversations through a CIPFA established working group and being involved in the RSA’s Inclusive Growth Commission work.
Neil Smith, Executive Director of Resources, Mersey Care NHS Foundation Trust
Neil provided a summary of the pressures Mersey Care (increased demand, a requirement to improve quality, and reduce costs) and outlined how the Trust had generated efficiency savings and navigated the uncertain times which many public sector organisations are facing.  

Ed Cox, Director, Institute for Public Policy Research
Ed gave an interesting and though provoking analysis of how the IPPR envisaged the North would be affected by current political developments, including: The Northern Powerhouse; devolution deals; and Brexit.

AGENDA ITEM 4 
ANNUAL REPORT 2017
President’s and Chairman’s Report – Mike Thomas
How quickly a year passes. I can’t believe I am half way through my time as President. Whilst I committed to follow in Shaer’s footsteps and blog each month, I soon realised this wasn’t going to happen – the upside is it that gives me all the more to reflect back on now.  I have thoroughly enjoyed my first year as North West Society President and am greatly looking forward to working with local members and the Institute to continue to develop our offer for 2018-19. In these austere times it is of even greater credit to all our volunteers that we continue to put on an outstanding range of events and development opportunities for members. I would like to thank all those people who have been part of the Council and sub-groups during the past year and of course our national and regional CIPFA colleagues. Also a huge thank you to our sponsors for their generosity and continued support. 

We’ve achieved so much as a region over the past year and continue to be one of the strongest and most active region across CIPFA and this has been demonstrated by all our accomplishments such as: 

· Hosting the stand and Regional Dinner at the National Conference in Manchester in July 2017 – again highlighted as a major success by all attendees;

· Hosting the free pre-conference event in July 2017, for the second year running;  

· Hosting an extensive programme of events, right across the Region and the range of sectors; 
· Supporting all the University careers fairs over the past year with input from a range of volunteers from within the Region 

· Lee Yale-Helms leading the Task and Finish Group on the development of the Regional Forum on the Institute’s behalf; 

· Being one of the few regions to utilise the on-line regional forum to post Council papers so that all members and students have access to them; 

· Establishing a regional development plan to set out our aims and objectives for 2018 and monitoring this on a regular basis;  

· Being shortlisted for the PQ Student Awards in February 2018;
· Continuing to discuss the need for developing a PEP mentoring scheme for students who are struggling to complete their PEP – discussions remain on-going with the Institute;  

· Developing an Induction Pack and Role statements for new volunteers that went live in 2017 and sharing this through the Regional Forum with other regions; 
· Further development and strengthening of the Retired Members group who held three events during 2017 

· Presenting at the NHS Regional Skills Network event and establishing some draft ideas for joint events, sharing speakers and potential shadowing and secondment opportunities across health; 

· Developing an events database to include all CIPFA events within the region over the year;
· Having articles in Spreadsheet and continuing to send out our Regional newsletters to keep members informed;  
· Continuing to challenge the make-up of the Society Council and developing a range of diverse skills sets in order to inform our offerings;
· Developing relationships with other Accountancy Institutes, through attendance at their annual dinners and vice-versa;
· Further development of the Student Network 
As you can see we’ve achieved a huge amount which demonstrates how resilient and motivated we are to keep going and to continually seek out improvements for the benefit of the member, students and other finance professionals working in the public sector in the North West. 

Supporting CIPFA nationally 
During the past 12 months we have seen one of our North West members, Sarah Howard be elected as National Vice-President and we look forward to seeing her become President in July. Also Shaer Halewood and Jayne Stephenson were elected to represent the region at a national level continuing to represent the region’s voice in CIPFA circles. 

Support for CIPFA National Conference 
After our successful support of the CIPFA National Conference in 2016 we were offered the opportunity once again with the Conference returning to the region for a second consecutive year. The National Dinner was an amazing event held once again in the Manchester Town Hall. It was great to see so many colleagues, guests from other institutes and our overseas members. The National Conference was again a great opportunity to showcase our region and what we have to offer. As well as our free pre-conference event we had a regional stand where delegates could come and have a chat and find out what all regions had to offer in terms of support and events. The regional brochure highlighted all the activity for the year for all of the regions and delegates came along in great numbers to find out more. We also received great support from other regions in making sure the stand was well attended. 
Our famous North West produce was once again a massive draw for the crowds. This year we offered Liverpool Gin; Uncle Joe’s Mintballs from Wigan; Kendal mint cake  and Eccles cakes. These were a resounding success and delegates sampled the produce while having a go at our two quizzes. The region hosted a buffet style dinner on the Wednesday evening in the same venue as the National Drinks reception at Revolucion de Cuba. The feedback was again fantastic – and we hope to support our colleagues when the conference move South this year to Bournemouth.  

Council Meetings and Activities 
The Council met on 4 occasions during the year with representation from each of the sub-groups. Although the number of meetings underplays the extent of other activity that goes on in organising and delivering our events. The meetings are however an opportunity to disseminate, consider and debate what is happening at CIPFA centrally and the impact on the region. It is also a forum for us to influence and feedback on future CIPFA strategy and policy with our links to CIPFA though our regional CIPFA business development lead who also attend the Council meetings. We have introduced a new Council member during the year Mike Green from EY being co-opted on to the Council. I would like to thank them very much for the excellent work they have done for the Society.  

Regional Conference and Annual Dinner 

I love our flagship events that are the Regional Conference and Dinner. This full day and evening event brings together delegates from different areas of the public sector to hear from a variety of superb speakers. Last November we once again had excellent numbers for these events which returned to the Marriott Hotel near Preston. The conference generated excellent feedback and the new attendees we had at the dinner enjoyed it so much they said they would come again next year. 

Our speakers last year were again really engaging as we like to have a variety of topics that cut across all areas and skillsets of the sector including Brexit; Transport; health and social care integration; the development and challenges facing Salford City Council; the development of Government Internal Audit Agency; global economic challenges presented by CCLA and a fantastic workshop by CIPFA-Penna on the challenges facing the finance directors of the future. 
We aim to alternative these events in the North and South of the region so that at least every other year travel is minimised for our members and students and once again we were able to offer the conference free of charge to all students. We were delighted to have National Vice President Sarah Howard at the dinner who formally presented our 

new members with their membership certificates and our award winners with their gifts. It is important for us to have the National Council members at these events to give our members an opportunity to meet and have a chat with them and to showcase our successes from our new members in the region. 

Sub-Group reports 
The activity going on within the sub-groups is fantastic as all groups are really proactive and host a diverse range of seminars, training and social events to support members and students across the region: 

(a) AUDIT, RISK & GOVERNANCE GROUP – Chair, Jean Gleave 
I have now completed my second year as Chair of the group and again have found it to be a really enjoyable year.  All group members have had a very busy year given the pressure on all our organisations in the continuing challenging economic climate.  I would like to extend my appreciation to all the group members for their continued enthusiasm and support during the year.  Even though our working lives continue to get busier the group never fail to support the events and to attend meetings and take on tasks with enthusiasm and good humour.  I would like to extend my thanks in particular to Mat Tanner as Vice Chair who has been a constant support and also to Janet Findlay as secretary who keeps the group on track and organised.  I could not have performed my role as Chair without all the group members’ support, but particularly without Mat and Janet’s continued support.  

The continued willingness of group members to take on tasks and support events is key to the continued success of the group; this support allows the group to continue to be sustainable and to provide topical, value for money training events throughout the year.  We need to remind ourselves that the group members attend on a voluntary basis and as well a working hard to provide the training events, we always have fun in meeting up as part of the group.  I would like this to be a continued constant theme for the group, as the humour and good spirit makes the voluntary contribution a pleasant experience for all.  I am sure this is what has retained the group membership over the years and I would like to thank the long standing members who have put in so many hours.  I would also like to extend thanks to the new members of the group who have joined us in the last year.   

The group have maintained numbers in attendance at events by consulting colleagues in local authorities and health on topics for presentations and workshops.  The continued support indicates the relevance, value and quality of events that the group provide.  Income generated from events allows the group to meet the subsidy for the Annual development and training event and break even over the year.

Strategy and Membership

The group continue to provide events that offer value for money and also meet the needs of members and employers to ensure that delegates are kept up to date with key issues and have the opportunity to participate in practical workshops and training events.  The diverse membership of the group with members from Local Authorities; NHS; and retired members brings a breadth of experience and qualifications that contribute to the success of the group.  

New members were welcomed onto the group during the year.  We welcomed Joanne Billington, Head of Governance at Wyre Council.  Both Sarah Dowbekin and Karan Wheatcroft from Mersey Internal Audit Agency (NHS) attended the group which continued the contact with health colleagues.  New members are always welcome on the group and they bring new skills and ideas with a fresh enthusiasm.  

Stewart Watson received the Barbara Kay Lifetime Achievement Award in the year for his work with the group; Stewart is a long standing member of the group and has been treasurer for a number of years, finally handing over the reins to Sarah Oldendorp during 2017.  Stewart has also been Chair of the weekend training event sub group for many years and works hard to ensure that the event continues to be as successful and enjoyable as ever.  I would like to thank Stewart for his hard work and commitment.   

Activities & Events

The CIPFA NW Audit, Risk and Governance Group have been very active in 2017.  Practical workshops and training events have been held in the following areas:

•
Direct Payments

•
Risk Based Auditing 

The group also contribute to workshops at the weekend training event.  The group are planning further workshops in the coming year that will provide valuable CPD events and practical solutions that can be taken back to the work place.

Last year’s annual training event at The Queens Hotel in Chester was very successful, and had similar delegate numbers to the previous year.  Feedback from the event was excellent and once again the event was delivered within the agreed budget.

The Autumn Seminar in Manchester in October was successful and again attracted around 100 delegates.  The format of the event has a focus on fraud for half the day and includes general topics for the other half.  This year topics included preparation for the new data protection regulations; health and social care integration; IR35; technology and change; and ethics.  The counter fraud session included representatives from the CIPFA counter fraud centre and also representatives from local authorities in the North West to set out the links from the local work to CPFA work at centre.  

Continued links into the North West Local Authorities Heads of Internal Audit group prove to be extremely useful in understanding the training needs requirements in the North West and in keeping in touch with risks and challenges facing internal audit teams.

CIPFA Regional and National Events

The group have continued to work with the NW region to provide support.  We have produced a development plan to support the NW regional development plan to feed into CIPFA nationally.  We have an official email address as part of working more closely with the region and corporate CIPFA. 

Two group members attended the regional Autumn forum in Edinburgh in October.  It provided an opportunity to discuss how the regions can support CIPFA and provide events that do not clash with CIPFA events.  

We sent representatives to the NW annual conference and dinner in Preston in November.  I attended the AGM with Mat in Liverpool in March 2017 and I have attended all the NW Council meetings during the year in order to keep in touch with the work of the NW Council.  I would particularly like to extend my thanks to Shaer Halewood who retired as Chair of the NW Council in March 2017.  Shaer has been a valuable and continued supporter of the audit group and regularly attends our events and also supports as a speaker on various topics.  

Conclusion

I would like to thank each member of the group for their hard work and contribution to what has been another successful year for the group.  I would particularly like to thank Mat, Stewart and Janet in their roles as vice chair, treasurer and secretary for their support and advice.  The enthusiasm and efforts of group members allows the group to continue to raise awareness of current issues and key topics via our programme of events, offer value for money training and continue to adopt strong financial procedures to ensure the group’s resources are used effectively.

I would like to wish Mat Tanner and Lesley Billsborough every success in taking on the roles as Chair and Vice Chair of the group for the next two years.  With the continued support of group members I am sure they will have a successful tenure.  

Thank you all for having me as your Chair over the last 2 years and for the opportunity to lead such a strong supportive group.   I wish the group continued success in the future and I am sure that their valuable role and contribution to the development of internal audit in the North West will continue to be valued by all our organisations, heads of internal audit and delegates at group events. 

Jean Gleave

2nd March 2018
 (b) NORTHERN SECTION- Chair, Ian Cosh 

The northern section continued to deliver informative, thought provoking and varied CPD events in 2017/18. The 2 events held at Preston in June and Kendal in September were well attended with 100 members over the 2 events. 

The topics ranged from “system thinking” which saw the group split up into teams to work out the best way to produce Teddy Bears . It wasn’t quite Toyota style but it was close and great fun. 

We also had a really interesting talk from a Politics Professor at UNIVERSITY OF CENTRAL LANCASHIRE on the impact of Brexit. He simplified the complex and cut through the hyperbole and white noise surrounding Brexit. All our contributors were excellent as the feedback from the audience demonstrated and we thank them for supporting us. 

The group delivers high quality events because of the high calibre people we have who work tirelessly to deliver a quality product. We said good bye and thank you to Simon Rafaelli, our former chair and a great contributor. We wish him well in his new role. 

2018 planning is already underway with 2events booked in for June and September.
Ian Cosh 
(c) SOUTHERN SECTION – Chair, Jeremy Valentine 
The Section had another successful year, with a number of seminars across the area covering a wide range of topical subjects.

The Spring seminar event held on 19 May 2017 took place at Warrington Pyramid Hall and included speakers from the public and private sectors, on Lancashire Police’s Approach to Early Action, Spacehive Crowdfunding, Countering Cyber Attacks and Business Loans

Southern Section assisted at the Pre National Conference Event on 11 July 2017. This event attracted fewer delegates than at the previous year, which may have been the result of misunderstanding that the free event was not dependent on attendance at the Main Conference. This will be addressed in future years when the National Conference returns to Manchester.

The Autumn Seminar held on 8 September 2017 was held at Wigan Town Hall. The seminar took the theme of “Commercialisation” which proved to be of significant interest to a wide range of members and students, and resulted in the event being one of our most successful ever.

The speakers at the event covered a general introduction and explanation of the needs and risks of commercialisation, how public services have been very successfully re-imagined in Wigan, innovative uses for iconic public buildings, solutions for local authority service delivery from the private sector, and the use of property investment to generate financial success and town centre regeneration.

The success of the seminar may result in a second event with different topics along the same theme in 2018.

Jeremy Valentine 

(d) NORTH WEST CIPFA STUDENT NETWORK- Naomi Jackson, Student President 
We began the year with 8 members and we gained 1 new member during the year. While our current membership base is active and engaged, plans have been discussed for a recruitment drive in the coming year. 

Building on from an excellent year in 2016/17 the NW CSN has had another successful year and has continued to build our profile with students. We have appeared in Spreadsheet Magazine and PQ Magazine. We have seen engagement from our social media pages and have launched a new Instagram group with the hope of further engagement. This platform is particularly useful in engaging with the North West Universities, in particular Liverpool University and Cumbria University.

We were also pleased to be shortlisted in two categories for PQ Magazine’s ‘Student Body of the Year Award’ and ‘Best Use of Social Media’ at the PQ Awards 2018. Individually, I was shortlisted for ‘Newly Qualified Accountant of the Year’. Myself, Kat, and Carol had the opportunity to attend the awards ceremony at Café de Paris where we joined with CIPFA colleagues in London, and engaged with other professional bodies from across the UK. 

We held a number of well received events during the past 12 months. 

In May 2017 and November 2017, the NW CSN utilised some of the John Marriott fund in order to continue a scheme to fund students to attend CETC revision courses. The scheme was initially piloted with PSFR as this course was recognised to both be of importance to students in the public sector and had particularly low pass rates and has then rolled out across all modules in 2017. This support will be withdrawn in 2018 as we bid to utilise the John Marriott funding in other areas of training and support.

After successfully facilitating our first strategic level revision day in November 2016, we once again supported strategic level students in their revision efforts during the May and November 2017 sittings. These sessions were well received and something we believe is extremely useful in helping students to prepare for their final CIPFA exams. Following feedback from students themselves, we have changed the format of the day and introduced some more prompts and tools to allow all students to brainstorm together and work collaboratively. 

In July 2017, and for the second consecutive year, the NW CSN welcomed students from all regions to Manchester for the CIPFA Annual Conference by hosting an evening student reception. The event was a huge success with roughly 30 attendees from several regions including South East, Yorkshire & Humber and Scotland. It provided an excellent networking opportunity for CIPFA students from across Great Britain and allowed executive members from each region to swap details of upcoming events. 

In November 2017, the NW:CSN set aside funding for 20 students to attend the Regional Conference in Preston in an effort to support professional development outside the workplace. The NW:CSN will continue to support this event in future years.

From December 2017 through to February 2018, we have introduced monthly community days in Manchester, which gives students the opportunity to come together and spend time either revising or working on their PEP, as well as networking and socialising in the evening. These events have only had a few attendees so far and may need some further advertising or resources during their initial offering.

The NW CSN is committed to providing high quality events to students at low cost. The group managed to cut costs in providing these events including obtaining free facility hire for the Annual Conference Student Reception and Strategic Revision Sessions. We intend to continue to try and use free or discounted facilities where possible to be able to utilise our budget to provide maximum benefit to the students in our region. A development plan was submitted to Council for 2018. We continue to promote CIPFA in the North West and regularly attend development meetings, University career fairs, and events hosted by other professional bodies in the region, to build lasting working relationships within the region.

The NW CSN AGM will be held on Thursday 22nd March 2018 ahead of the North West Council AGM. A new executive will be elected and Kat Serefoglou will automatically move into the Student President position for the coming 12 months. The NW CSN would like to thank Manchester City Council for facilitating our AGM. 

I would like to thank the North-West Society Council for its continued support of the NW CSN in our activities. I would also like to say a huge thank you to all the students who give up their time to volunteer with the NW CSN, despite balancing full time work with a demanding qualification, they continue to give up their limited free time to ensure that other CIPFA Students get additional support and the opportunity to develop their skills and networks. These events would not be possible without all their hard work. I would like to wish the new executive the best of luck and whilst I have really enjoyed being President I am pleased to be handing over to such a dedicated and capable individual, in Kat Serefoglou, who I know will do an excellent job in the coming year. 

Naomi Jackson
(e) RETIRED MEMBERS GROUP – Chair, David Johnston 
The Retired Members’ Group has gone from strength to strength in 2017 with events well attended across the year by in excess of 20 members.

We began with our Spring event in April – a private tour of Lancaster Castle Jail followed by lunch at The Borough in Lancaster. Our guide was full of tales of the inmates of the jail and the trial of the notorious “witches” of Pendle – the last witches to be executed in England. The cells were a revelation to most of us, and the punishments meted out for very minor infringements of the law were a salutary reminder of how bad things could be for the poorest people in society.  This event was notable for having one of our oldest retired members, Harold White, in attendance. 

In July, some of the Members attended the CIPFA NW day at the National Conference in Manchester, always a good chance to keep up with developments in the world of Finance. As with the previous year, it gave us a chance to network with previous colleagues who have not yet reached the dizzy heights of retirement! 

The National Canal Boat Museum at Ellesmere Port was our next destination in September when 20 of us met for what turned out to be a superb day. Barbara Kay, well known across the region to many CIPFA members, and her husband Chris, now both volunteers at the Museum, took us first on a trip down the canal in a restored canal boat. We gained some really interesting insights not only into the industries which had been based on the canal side, and which had made Ellesmere Port famous in its day, but also into the lives of the canal boat families and the very real hardships of that life.

Back at the Museum, we had what could only be a whistle-stop tour around the main sights of the 7.5 acre site. Chris outlined some of the difficulties in the conservation of some of the older boats at the site. Funding, always dear to the accountant’s heart, is unsurprisingly hard to come by. 

The Galley restaurant overlooks the Manchester Ship Canal but sadly not a cruise liner (or any boat) passed by the restaurant windows while we were there. No matter, we all agreed that the food and service in the Galley was very good indeed and in the words of one of the Members  “the day had everything; good craic, good food and fun facts”. 

Our Christmas event took place on 30 November 2017 with a fascinating tour of the workings of the Queensway Mersey Tunnel. On a bitterly cold day, we all thought we were a little crazy to choose to go down the very chilly and in some parts very windy tunnel complex, even more so knowing we had 400 – 500 steps to climb. Happily there was a lift for the less energetic among us. 

Once we were suitably attired in high-vis tops and helmets and had listened intently to our Health and Safety lecture then off we went. Sadly, we didn’t see the ghost who is known to roam the tunnels but we saw the old control room, and roamed down the emergency refuge to eventually stand within the tunnel itself just above the traffic. The old tram tunnel, and the history behind why it was never used was a stark contrast to the new giant ventilator fans which are a magnificent piece of engineering. 

The next stop was Browns restaurant for a thoroughly enjoyable Christmas Lunch. The highlight of the lunch was undoubtedly the “How much do you know about CIPFA?” Quiz. It’s probably best to draw a veil over the scores….

So we’ve had a really successful year, and look forward to some equally interesting events in 2018. My thanks go to all the members both of the Steering Group and of the wider membership for their help in putting the programme together.

David Johnston

Chairman Retired Members’ Sub-Group

And finally….. 
I am greatly looking forward to my second year as President and the continued support of all the very committed volunteers we have on the Council and in the sub-groups. My Vice-President and Junior Vice-President, Stephanie Donaldson and Andrew Buck have been a huge source of support during the year as has Shaer with her significant experience of Council activity over the last decade or more. All of the Council members and volunteers play their part in the CIPFA North West family and 
I would also like to thank them all, not just those who I see and work with on the Society Council and the sub groups but those who I don’t get to see who volunteer at university fairs, write articles, provide training opportunities, speak at events and promote the work of and raise awareness of the Region. Without you we wouldn’t have a region, let alone such a thriving and flourishing one. So very many thanks to all of you, you make me very proud to be part of such a fantastic region. 

There are huge challenges ahead of us but exciting ones that we should all embrace.  I am looking forward to what the future brings and ensuring our members are in the best place to respond whether it be through further collaboration with Health and the Third sector or keeping our members up to date with issues such as Brexit, Industrial Strategy or delivering in a world that will look very different due to technology in the next decade. Empowering and enabling our members to be the best they can will not only help the organisations we work for and with but will also stand us in good stead to ensure out citizens are adequately supported to support themselves. We should never underestimate the role strong public sector financial leadership has to play in such turbulent times.  
At the very end of the year Nicholas Atlay our secretary for the last few years has decided to resign from the role. I would like to thank Nick personally for all his contribution and wish him well in his future career. Simon Rafaelli also resigned earlier in the year after having been a fantastic servant to the region. I thank them both for their input and commitment. 
One final thank you goes to our sponsors. One of our main aims is to make our events accessible to all and this means keeping the cost low or free. The help we received from our sponsors during the year – Axon Resourcing, Zurich, CIPFA-PENNA, and CCLA plus others who have given sponsorship in kind such as Grant Thornton and EY. This is very mush valued and will be even more so for the future as our funding is reduced.  

Mike Thomas
Society President and Chair
ANNUAL STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS

Honorary Treasurer’s Report

HONORARY TREASURER’S REPORT

Consolidated CIPFA North West financial position as at 31 December 2017 had a positive net movement in funds of £2,646 and positive fund balance carried forward of £66,871.

CIPFA North West accounts contain following sections:

-
Audit Risk and Governance Group

-
CIPFA North West Council

-
Northern Section

-
North West CIPFA Student Network

-
Southern Section

The surplus balance achieved in a year is mainly due to Audit Risk and Governance group activities and excellent support received by the CIPFA North West Council from the sponsors for the Regional Conference and Dinner. North West CIPFA Student Network also received a contribution from CIPFA towards the student event that was organised as part of the Annual CIPFA Conference 2017 that took place in Manchester.

Region’s reserves are split into restricted and usable reserves. Restricted reserves are funds to be used for educating and training students. This reserve will continue to be utilised in 2018 to ensure that the CIPFA North West students across the region benefit from additional educational support and training courses. 

General fund balances represent sufficient sum to meet short term cash requirements when organising events. CIPFA North West will seek a review on levels of general fund balances during 2018 to ensure Region’s cash balances are at appropriate levels and in line with financial activities. 

Treasurer would like to express appreciation on the assistance in account preparation to Sarah Oldendorp, Stuart Watson and Martin Wren. Support from Jonathan Davies and Claire Shield has also been much appreciated.

Liga Babikir

Honorary Treasurer
The draft financial statements are included at Appendix A

AGENDA ITEM 5 
OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF THE SOCIETY IN 2017
Officers of the Society Council

President
Michael Thomas

Director

Grant Thornton LLP

4th Floor Liver Buildings

Liverpool, L3 1PS

Vice President
Stephanie Donaldson
Head of Internal Audit

Merseytravel

Mann Island

Liverpool, L69 3HN

Junior Vice President

Andrew Buck

Head of Finance – Children’s, Adult Social Care & Health

Liverpool City Council

4th Floor Cunard Building

Liverpool, L3 1DS
Honorary Secretary







Nicholas Atlay

Financial Analysis Manager
Regulator of Social Housing
Piccadilly Gardens

Manchester, M1 1RG
Honorary Treasurer



Liga Babikir
Accountant





 

Wigan Council

Wigan Town Hall

Wigan, WN1 1YN

Auditor 

Steve Kenyon

Section 151 Officer

Bury MBC 

Knowsley Street, BL9 0SW

Members of the Society Council 2017
Corporate Members

Rebecca Davis (2016)
Simon Rafaelli (2016)

Steve Freeman (2016)

Carol McDonnell (2016)

Jeremy Valentine (2016)

Chris Pyke (2017)

Ian Coleman (2017)

David Taylor-Smith (2017)

Jen Pope (2017)

Richard Lee (2017)

Jayne Stephenson (2017)

Co-opted Members
Lee Yale-Helms (2017)

Michael Green (2017)


Chairmen and Secretaries of the Sections and Groups 2017
	CHAIR
	SECRETARY

	
	

	Southern Section

	Jeremy Valentine

Consultant, Stockport


	Nicholas Atlay
Financial Analysis Manager, Regulator of Social Housing


	Northern Section

	Ian Cosh
Director of Resources, Lancashire Constabulary


	Debbie Sharkey

Business Analyst, Lancashire County Council

	Audit, Risk & Governance Group

	Jean Gleave

Chief Internal Audit Officer, Warrington Borough Council


	Janet Findlay

Retired Member

	Senior Management Group

	Vacant


	Vacant

	CIPFA Student Forum

	Naomi Jackson
Principal Development Officer, GMCA

	Ben Haydon
Executive, Grant Thornton

	Retired Members Group

	David Johnston

Retired Member


	Sheila Don

Retired Member


AGENDA ITEM 6
ELECTION OF OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL 2018
(a)
Election of Chair and Society President

Michael Thomas was elected as president for a period of two years commencing March 2017.
(b)
Election of Vice President

Stephanie Donaldson was elected as vice president for a period of two years commencing March 2017.
(c)
Election of Junior Vice President

Andrew Buck was elected as junior vice president for a period of two years commencing March 2017.
(d)
Officers of the Society

Having been properly nominated and there being no other nominations it is recommended that the following officers serve on the Council for 2018:

Honorary Secretary
Nicholas Atlay, Homes and Communities Agency
Honorary Treasurer




Liga Babikir, Wigan Council
(e)
Corporate Members of the Society

Having been properly nominated in 2017 as Corporate Members for a two year term, six members will continue on Council for the coming year: Chris Pyke; Ian Coleman; David Taylor-Smith; Jen Pope; Richard Lee; and Jayne Stephenson.  Simon Rafaelli has resigned as a corporate member.  
By way of the constitution up to 12 members can be elected as Corporate Members of the Society.  Having been properly nominated it is recommended the following members serve on Council for two years from 2018:
Rebecca Davis

Steve Freeman

Carol McDonnell

Jeremy Valentine

(f)
Honorary Auditor to the Society

The Honorary Auditor to the Society for 2018 and until further notice will be:

Steve Kenyon, Bury MBC
[image: image1.emf]North West & North Wales Student's Society Past Presidents

1975/76 W D Pearson Lancashire

1976/77 C H Singleton Blackburn

1977/78 K J Bridge Greater Manchester

1978/79 W O Joliffe Lancashire

1979/80 M Sharples Tameside AHA

1980/81 R I Williams Cumbria

1981/82 J Hill Liverpool

1982/83 J M Marriott Greater Manchester

1983/84 I Wood Wirral

1984/85 P Johnson Wigan

1985/86 P Warrington Trafford

1986/87 J R Ford Cumbria

1987/88 D A Bullock North West RHA

1988/89 P Short Manchester

1989/90 D Morgan Lancashire

1990/91 R Wirth Cumbria

1991/92 M G Scholes Clwyd

1992/93 S Barnes Pendle

1993/94 P Youle Grayling Wigan

1994/95 J E H Whiteoak Cheshire

1995/96 I Wood PDFM Ltd

1996/97 P Hinton Liverpool JMU

1997/98 S M Arnfield Bolton

1998/99 K W Finch Conwy

1999/00 P Warrington Trafford

2000/01 B Renshaw Flintshire

2001/02 L Childs PWC

2002/03 J Birrell Aintree Hospitals NHS Trust

2003/04 R Alker Conultant

2004/05 B Parsonage Wyre

2005/06 I Coleman Wirral

2006/07 C Tidswell PWC

2007/08 J Valentine Trafford

2008/09 M Kenyon Tameside 

2009/10        M Owen…………………………………………………….Bury CouncilM Owen Bury


	North West & North Wales Region Past Chairman

	
	
	

	1975/76
	W O Jolliffe
	Lancashire

	1976/77
	J M Curley
	Greater Manchester

	1977/78
	D F G Burton
	Chester

	1978/79
	C T Fletcher
	Cheshire

	1979/80
	J Hetherington
	Manchester

	1980/81
	G K Woodhall
	Preston Polytechnic

	1981/82
	I Wood
	Wirral

	1982/83
	J R Ford
	Cumbria

	1983/84
	D Merchant
	Merseyside PTE

	1984/85
	C M Reddington
	Liverpool

	1985/86
	D Morgan
	Lancashire

	1986/87
	M C Morris
	Colwyn

	1987/88
	D A Poppleton
	Crewe & Nantwich

	1988/89
	B Collinge
	Bolton

	1989/90
	J M Marriott
	PDFM Ltd

	1991/93
	S Arnfield
	Bolton

	1993/95
	B Aldred
	Lancashire

	1995/97
	J M Marriott
	PDFM Ltd

	1997/99
	R Alker
	Lancashire

	1999/01
	L Sutton
	Phillips & Drew

	2001/03
	I Coleman
	Wirral

	2003/05
	C Tidswell
	PWC

	2005/07
	S Curran
	Bolton

	2007/08
	K Finch
	Conwy

	2008/09
	B Parsonage
	Wyre

	2009/10
	M Kenyon
	Wigan

	
	
	

	North West Society Past Chairman and President 

	
	
	

	2010/11
	C Pyke
	MMU

	2011/13
	L Yale Helms
	PWC

	2013/15
	G Kilpatrick
	Lancashire

	2015/17
	S Halewood
	Warrington / Oldham

	2017/19
	M Thomas
	Grant Thornton


AGENDA ITEM 7  

Presidential Address – Mike Thomas
AGENDA ITEM 8

Carolyn Williamson, CIPFA Junior Vice President, Director of Corporate Resources, Hampshire County Council

•
CIPFA insights into current public sector financial climate and outlook for the year ahead from personal and Institute’s perspectives
AGENDA ITEM 9

Vincent Rezzouk-Hammachi, Senior Manager, Mazars UK

•
Implementation of General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR) and what organisations should know when processing personal and sensitive data

AGENDA ITEM 10

Andrew Lightfoot, Deputy Chief Executive, GMCA

•
Challenges and opportunities for the North in the current political and economic environment
AGENDA ITEM 11

Lee Yale-Helms, Director of Finance, Doncaster Children’s Services Trust

•
Execution of successful turnaround for the Doncaster Children’s Trust and role of the C.Co in improvement journey
AGENDA ITEM 12

Close of Event – Mike Thomas
Appendix A
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Region: North West
UNAUDITED
REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2017
 FIVE YEAR SUMMARY

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER
	
	2013
	2014
	2015
	2016
	2017

	Income
	29,412
	43,463
	42,663
	41,541
	46,805

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenditure
	(25,453)
	(33,607)
	(34,622)
	(43,212)
	(44,159)

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Net Incoming/(Outgoing) Resources
	
3,959
	
9,856
	
8,041
	(1,671)

	  2,646

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


REPORT OF THE AUDITORS

To the Members of the North West Region of the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy.  I, Stephen Kenyon, have audited the accounts of the CIPFA North West for the year ended 31 December 2017 and confirm that the accounts give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the CIPFA North West at 31 December 2017 and that they have been compiled in compliance with financial regulations.

Signed (Honorary Auditor)

Stephen Kenyon
CPFA
XX March 2018

STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL ACTIVITIES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER


	Note
	
	2017
£
	2017
£
	2016
£
	2016
£

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Incoming Resources
	
	
	
	

	
	Incoming resources from charitable activities:
	
	
	
	

	
	Advancing public finance and promoting best practice
	39,566
	
	33,935
	

	
	Educating and training students
	0
	39,566
	0
	33,935

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Incoming resources from generated funds
	
	
	
	

	
	Donations 
	
	
	300
	

	
	Investment income
	7 
	7
	16
	316

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Other incoming resources:
	
	
	
	

	
	Subvention
	
	7,232
	
	7,290

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Total Incoming Resources
	
	46,805
	
	41,541

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Resources Expended
	
	
	
	

	
	Charitable activities:
	
	
	
	

	
	Advancing public finance and promoting best practice
	(39,650)


	
	(40,058)
	

	
	Educating and training students
	(3,948)
	
	(1,880)
	

	
	Regulating and supporting members
	(0) 
	(43,598)
	(235)
	(42,173)

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Governance:
	
	
	
	

	
	Regional Council and audit
	
	(562)
	
	(1,039)

	
	
	
	
	
	

	3
	Total Resources Expended
	
	(44,159)
	
	(43,212)

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Net Incoming/(Outgoing) Resources
	
	2,646
	
	(1,671)

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Gains/(losses) on investment assets:
	
	0
	
	0

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Net Movement in Funds
	
	2,646
	
	(1,671)

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Funds Balances Brought Forward at 1 January
	
	64,226
	
	65,897

	
	Funds Balances Carried Forward at 31 December
	
	66,871
	
	64,226


BALANCE SHEET

AS AT 31 DECEMBER

	Note
	
	2017
£
	2017
£
	2016
£
	2016
£

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Fixed Assets
	
	
	
	

	4
	Investments
	0
	
	0
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Current Assets
	
	
	
	

	
	Stocks
	0
	
	0
	

	5
	Debtors and Prepayments
	20,723
	
	16,058
	

	6
	Investments
	0
	
	0
	

	
	Cash at bank and in hand
	50,048
	70,771
	54,949
	71,007

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Current Liabilities
	
	
	
	

	7
	Creditors:  Amounts falling due within one year
	(3,900)
	(3,900)
	(6,781)
	(6,781)

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Net Current Assets
	
	66,871
	
	64,226

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Represented By:
	
	
	
	

	
	Capital Funds
	
	
	
	

	
	Restricted Funds:
	
	
	
	

	8
	Trust Funds
	
	0
	
	0

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Income Funds:
	
	
	
	

	9
	Designated Funds
	
	20,267
	
	22,440

	10
	Other Charitable Funds
	
	46,604
	
	41,786

	
	
	
	66,871
	
	64,226


Signed on behalf of the North West Region of the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy on XX March 2018
	Mike Thomas
	Nicholas Atlay
	Liga Babikir

	Chairman
	Honorary Secretary
	Honorary Treasurer


CASH FLOW STATEMENT
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER

	
	2017
£
	2017
£
	2016
£
	2016
£

	Net Cash Inflow (Outflow) from Operating Activities
	2,639
	
	(1,687)
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Returns on Investment and Servicing of Finance
	
	
	
	

	Investment Income 
	7
	
	16
	

	Interest Paid
	0
	2,646
	0
	(1,671)

	
	
	
	
	

	Capital Expenditure and Financial Investments
	
	
	
	

	Purchase of tangible assets
	0
	
	0
	

	Proceeds from Sale of Investments 
	0
	
	0
	

	Purchase of Investments
	0
	
	0
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Net Cash Inflow (Outflow)
	
	2,646
	
	(1,671)


Notes to cash flow statement

	1 
Net cash inflow/ (outflow) from operating activities
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	Changes in resources before revaluations
	0
	
	(1,687)

	Investment income 
	7
	
	16

	Depreciation charges
	0
	
	0

	(Increase) Decrease in Debtors
	(4,665)
	
	(4,254)

	(Increase) Decrease in Stocks
	0
	
	0

	Increase (Decrease) in Creditors
	2,881
	
	(441)

	
	(1,777)
	
	(6,357)


	2
Reconciliation of net cash flow to movement in net debt


	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	Increase/ (Decrease) in cash in the period
	(4,901)
	
	(6,357)

	Change in net debt
	0
	
	0

	Net debt at 1 January
	0
	
	0

	Net debt at 31 December
	(4,901)
	
	(6,357)


	3
Analysis of changes in net debt
	At 1 Jan

2017
£
	
	Cashflows

£
	
	At 31 Dec

2017
£

	Cash in hand
	54,949
	
	(4,901)
	
	50,048

	Debt falling due after 1 year
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	Total
	54,949
	
	(4,901)
	
	50,048


NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1
ACCOUNTING POLICIES


The Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with relevant guidance issued by the Accounting Standards Board and follow the requirements of the Statement of Recommended Practice Accounting by Charities 2005.  The particular accounting policies adopted are described below

(a)
Accounting Convention


The Financial Statements are prepared under the historical cost convention.

(b)
Investments


Investments held as fixed assets are stated at cost less provision for permanent diminution in value.  Those held as current assets are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value.

(c)
Stocks


Stocks are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value.

2
EMPLOYEES

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	
	
	
	

	Salaries and Wages (including temporary staff)
	0
	
	0

	National Insurance
	0
	
	0

	Superannuation
	0
	
	0

	Other Staff Costs
	0
	
	0

	
	0
	
	0

	
	
	
	


	The average number of employees was
	
	
	(2017:  0 )


3
SUPPORT COSTS
	
	Directly Attrib-utable 

Costs

£
	
	Apport-ioned Support Costs

£
	
	Apport-ioned Staff

Costs

£
	
	Total 2017
£
	
	Total 2016
£



	Advancing public finance and promoting best practice
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	Educating and training students
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	Regulating and supporting members
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	Governance and audit
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	Basis of apportionment


	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4
FIXED ASSETS: INVESTMENTS

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	
	
	
	

	(Brief description of investments held)
	0
	
	0

	
	
	
	


5
DEBTORS AND PREPAYMENTS

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	Trade Debtors
	9,536
	
	9,878

	Amounts owed by CIPFA excluding VAT
	6,859
	
	1,000

	VAT repayment owed by CIPFA
	1,583
	
	2,975

	Amounts owed by CIPFA Regions and Student Societies
	320
	
	320

	Owed by CIPFA Business Ltd
	2,425
	
	1,385

	Other tax and social security
	0
	
	0

	Other debtors
	0
	
	0

	Prepayments and Accrued Income
	0
	
	500

	
	20,723
	
	16,058


6
CURRENT ASSETS: INVESTMENTS

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	(Brief description of investments held)
	0
	
	0

	
	0
	
	0


7
CREDITORS: AMOUNTS FALLING DUE WITHIN ONE YEAR

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	
	
	
	

	Trade Creditors
	2,138
	
	4,900

	Owed to CIPFA excluding VAT
	0
	
	1,881

	VAT owed to CIPFA
	701
	
	0

	Amounts owed to CIPFA Regions and Student Societies
	0
	
	0

	Owed to CIPFA Business Ltd
	980
	
	0

	Other Tax, Social Security
	0
	
	0

	Other Creditors
	82
	
	0

	Receipts in Advance
	0
	
	0

	
	3,900
	
	6,781


NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

8
RESTRICTED FUNDS

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	
	
	
	

	Balance at 1 January
	0
	
	0

	For the Year
	0
	
	0

	Balance at 31 December
	0
	
	0


9
DESIGNATED FUNDS


The Income Funds of the Institute include the following Designated Funds that have been set aside out of unrestricted funds by the Executive Committee for Specific Purposes.

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	Educating and training students
	20,267
	
	22,440

	
	20,267
	
	22,440


10
OTHER CHARITABLE FUNDS

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	As at 1 January
	41,786
	
	41,777

	Surplus/(Deficit) for the Year
	4,891
	
	9

	As at 31 December
	46,605
	
	41,786


11
CAPITAL COMMITMENTS

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	
	
	
	

	Authorised and Contracted
	0
	
	0

	Authorised but not Contracted
	0
	
	0


12
FINANCIAL COMMITMENTS

	
	Land and Buildings

2017
£
	
	Other

2017
£
	
	Land and

Buildings

2016
£
	
	Other

2016
£

	Leases which expire:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	— within one year
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	— within two to five years
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	— in over five years
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0


NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

13
COST OF AUDIT AND OTHER FINANCIAL SERVICES

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	
	
	
	

	Audit Fees
	0
	
	0

	Taxation Advice
	0
	
	0

	
	0
	
	0


14
TRANSACTIONS WITH TRUSTEES AND RELATED PERSONS

	
	2017
£
	
	2016
£

	
	
	
	

	Remuneration and honoraria
	0
	
	0

	Professional services rendered for a fee
	0
	
	0

	Travel and subsistence expenses reimbursed for costs necessarily incurred on CIPFA business
	2,376
	
	1,426

	
	2,376
	
	1,426

	
	
	
	


12

